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* * * * * * * * * *
The meeting of the Board of Trustees was convened at 9:30 a.m. 
* * * * * * * * * * 

Chief Deputy County Clerk Nicole DeLuca conducted the swearing in of Trustees Irizzary and McMahon.  Congratulations and welcomes were extended to them on behalf of the Board and the College.
* * * * * * * * * *

Professor Jeff Kleuwer, Chair of the College Governance Council, spoke in reference to Resolution No. 2010.27, Approving a Salary Increase and Contract Extension for the College Interim President/Executive Vice President.  On behalf of the College Governance Council, Mr. Kleuwer requested withdrawal of this resolution since it is the Council’s belief that the language in this resolution undermines the authority of the College President by giving the Board the authority to supervise an exempt position that should report and be supervised by the College President.
Faculty Association President Ellen Schuler-Mauk also spoke in reference to Resolution No. 210.27.  Ms. Schuler-Mauk noted that the College has requested that the Faculty Association as well as the Guild re-open contracts due to difficulties the College is facing this year as well as next, and that the Executive Committee of the Faculty Association has authorized her to enter into discussions provided a reasonable solution can be found.  She noted that while the Faculty Association has been more than willing to address the needs of the College and the students, it would also like to see exempts lead by example.  Ms. Schuler-Mauk requested that Resolution No. 2010.27 be tabled until after contract negotiations are completed since that would be the appropriate time for the Board to acknowledge the efforts of the Faculty Association and the Guild along with the efforts of the exempt administrators.  

* * * * * * * * * *

A motion to move to Executive Session to discuss employment of an individual was seconded and unanimously approved.

* * * * * * * * * *

A motion to reconvene the Board of Trustees meeting was seconded and unanimously approved.

* * * * * * * * * *

A motion to approve the minutes of the March 18, 2010 Board of Trustees Meeting was seconded.  President McKay requested the minutes reflect that on February 22, 2010 he attended Albany to meet with State legislators to advocate for the College budget with Vice President Araneo, Intergovernmental Relations Coordinator Lori Taggart, Interim President Gatta and Board of Trustee Chairman Mattace.  He also requested the minutes reflect that on March 9, 2010 he, Chairman Mattace, and Trustees Ware and Alvarez-Groneman all attended SUNY Community College Day with Faculty Senate President Tina Good to meet with State legislators as well as Chancellor Zimpher to advocate for the Higher Education Act as well as  the restoration for all community colleges.  President McKay’s requests for revisions were duly noted and the minutes were unanimously approved. 
* * * * * * * * * *

Vice President Stier provided the College finance report.  Vice President Stier noted the disbursement of the 2010-2011 proposed operating budget, which has been reviewed by President McKay and Executive Vice President Gatta.  Vice President Stier publicly thanked the work of her staff, particularly Associate Dean of Finance John Bullard.
Vice President Stier reported that the overall status of this year’s budget remains very similar to what has been discussed in meetings throughout the year.  She indicated that revenues are projected for the year at $3 million above budget, reflecting tuition increases from enrollment that exceeded budget by 10 percent in the fall.  Expenses are projected slightly better than budget.  After covering the $1.7 million carryover, Vice President Stier reported a surplus of approximately $1.6 million.  Vice President Stier remarked that careful spending throughout the year allowed the College to reduce its budget to cover the reduction in State aid and to transfer additional funds to cover the cost of much needed computers and important college-wide facility needs.
Vice President Stier noted that the Board is being asked today to approve the 2010-2011 operating budget totaling $186.8 million which, if approved, will be submitted to the County Executive tomorrow.  She further stated that the College’s proposed budget reflects the Governor’s executive budget proposal.  Vice President Stier reminded the Board that State aid was cut this year and cuts are proposed for next year resulting in a combined 15.5 percent decline in State aid which is $415 per FTE student.  She noted that the impact is mitigated by enrollment growth.  However, based on the Governor’s proposal there is $4 million less in State aid available.  Vice President Stier noted next year’s enrollment growth projection is 2 percent above last year.  She remarked on other challenges the College is facing, such as recovering mandatory expense increases to include contractual salaries and fringe benefits that will increase costs this year by approximately $8 million.  She reported on the need for additional adjunct costs to cover this year and next year’s enrollment growth and to continue to provide open access to the College.  She noted three high priority items in next year’s budget to include new counselors, funds to open the Eastern Campus Learning Resource Center and funds for the new EMT program.  
Vice President Stier reported that mandatory expense increases alone exceeded additional funds the College would obtain through enrollment growth and State aid and that the challenge is to determine how to fund those needs, close the gap and keep tuition affordable.  She noted that the proposed College budget includes the use of carry forward savings in the amount of $1.7 million, a tuition increase of $100 per semester, a request to the County for a 4 percent increase in contributions as well as maintaining 45 position vacancies for next year. 
Vice President Stier remarked that the budget material includes discussions of all the efforts the College has made to include seeking outside funding and partnerships to strengthen our programs and find additional funding.  She noted that the College has received almost $1 million to train IT professionals in electronic health technology, has been awarded a water project stimulus grant, is working out the final details on an energy efficiency grant and has partnered with NYPA receiving $5.5 million to improve energy efficiency as well.
Vice President Stier reminded the Board that while State and County support is very important, public support is also important to a community college.

Trustee Hazlitt asked if the proposal to the County for a 4 percent increase is realistic.  Vice President Stier noted that the County Executive, in his letter requesting the budget, did ask that the College not request an increase in funding.  However, the College proceeded due to State aid cuts and higher enrollment.  Chairman Mattace inquired about the County portion of funding to the College.  President McKay noted that the County is currently contributing 26 percent and the students are contributing 45.3 percent.  President McKay also mentioned that according to the Charter, contributions are to be equally divided among State, County and tuition, each to bear 1/3 of the cost. President McKay noted that it is the charge of the College to continue to meet with elected State and local officials to share with them the position of the College so that the State and County fulfill their financial responsibility.  President McKay also mentioned that the College has entered into contract negotiations with each of the bargaining units informing them of its financial position.  He remarked that the College is looking at all avenues to mitigate the shortfalls.  
* * * * * * * * * *
President McKay remarked that the 2010 Town Hall meetings were held on all three campuses and well attended.  President McKay briefly discussed the changes to the College payroll system and the deferred compensation plan.  He mentioned that due to the decision of the New York State Deferred Compensation Board, effective June 28, 2010 the College will enter into the New York State Deferred Compensation Plan as approved by the Board.  President McKay noted that Suffolk County Personnel Director Alan Schneider informed the College that employees will have the option to leave past contributions in the County plan. However, from June 28 and beyond new contributions will be made under the State plan.
President McKay introduced Dr. Charity Welch, the new Executive Assistant to the President.

In connection with the budget and College entrepreneurial efforts, President McKay noted that the College held a press conference with the New York State Power Authority (NYPA) enabling the College to have $5.5 million to put towards removing 1,355 tons of carbon footprint across the College’s HVAC system.  Through this partnership with NYPA, the College will experience a cost savings of approximately $350,000 per year. President McKay introduced Executive Director of Facilities Paul Cooper to discuss the details of the program.  Mr. Cooper remarked that the College has entered into an agreement with NYPA whereby they will fund and implement energy conservation measures and the College will repay NYPA over a 20 year period from the savings.  Mr. Cooper noted that the program includes replacement of boilers, chillers, lighting, outdoor lighting controls, replacement of motors with high efficiency motors, vending machine controls, and a swimming pool cover.  He further mentioned that the heart of the program is the building automation system, which was installed by NYPA approximately 5 years ago.  Under this new program, the system will be expanded to include additional equipment and updated to a new version, and staff will be trained in system operations.  Mr. Cooper further noted that this system has the capability of being operated through any computer on the College network.  Eastern Campus Plant Operations Director Nick Palumbo provided a demonstration of the building automation system.

President McKay noted that Richard Kessell of NYPA has also indicated a strong interest in funding a $6.5 million proposal for a Wind/GEO/NANO/Solar program on the Grant Campus, which Senator Schumer has included in his appropriations.  He also noted that the College has entered into a $1 million weatherization partnership program with the United Way.  President McKay remarked that the College will continue to work with business and industry to develop direct funding to the College.  

* * * * * * * * * *

College Associate Dean for Institutional Advancement Drew Fawcett recognized the College as the winner of the Paragon Award for SCCC’s television commercial campaign.  He reported that the College won first place in an international competition exclusive to community colleges.  Dean Fawcett gave special recognition to Vice President Araneo for sharing her vision with these commercials and being an integral part of the creative development process.  
President McKay addressed scholarship opportunities and the need to communicate these to high schools and SCCC students.  

President McKay noted that graduation is scheduled for Sunday, May 23, 11:00 a.m. and encouraged everyone to attend.  As part of the 50th anniversary celebration, he indicated that 50 past graduates, one from each year, will lead the ceremony.  He mentioned that Commissioner Gallagher has been selected as this year’s Marshall and will carry the current mace for the last time before its retirement and that a new mace will be installed.  President McKay also noted that the President’s Inauguration has been scheduled for September 21, 2010 and it has been confirmed that the Chancellor will attend.
Trustee Hazlitt inquired about the County’s support of the EMT program.  President McKay noted that extensive discussions have taken place with the Presiding Officer of the Legislature and he has indicated support on their part for the program.  President McKay further noted that the program has been forwarded to SUNY for approval.  

* * * * * * * * * *

A motion to approve Resolution No. 2010.20 through 2010.28 with the exclusion of Resolution No. 2010.27 was seconded and approved unanimously. 

RESOLUTION NO. 2010.20     APPROVING BUDGET TRANSFERS

WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees established a policy on the authorization of budget transfers, and

WHEREAS, according to that policy the transfers on Attachment I must be authorized by Board resolution, and

WHEREAS, the President recommends the transfers on Attachment I as necessary for the operation of the College, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the budget transfers shown as Attachment I are hereby approved.

**********

RESOLUTION NO. 2010.21     APPROVING MONTHLY SPONSOR SERVICES FOR SUFFOLK COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE  

WHEREAS, the State University of New York Regulation No. 602.7 requires the Suffolk County Community College Board of Trustees to review and approve all Sponsor provided services and their estimated value in advance of the service being rendered, and 

WHEREAS, the regulation also requires the approval of the payment of each Sponsor Service satisfactorily performed, and

WHEREAS, health insurance is considered a Sponsor Service, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the health insurance payment to the County of Suffolk in the amount of $1,485,123.54 for the month of March 2010 (Attachment II) is hereby approved by the Board of Trustees. 

**********

RESOLUTION NO.  2010.22          AMENDING RESOLUTION NO. 2009.25, ADOPTING A TUITION AND FEE SCHEDULE FOR 2009-2010

WHEREAS, by Resolution No. 2009.25 the Board adopted a Tuition and Fee Schedule for 2009-2010, and

WHEREAS, the College has reviewed its tuition and fee schedules and recommends that, with the following changes, the Tuition and Fee Schedule be approved for the 2010-2011 academic year, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the following tuition schedule be approved:

Full-time Students






Fall

Spring

2010 

2011
Tuition, Residents


$1,888

$1,888

Tuition, Non-Resident


$3,776

$3,776

Part-time Students







Fall

Spring

2010 

2011

Tuition, Residents (per credit)
$158

$158

Tuition, Non-Resident


$316

$316

and be it further

RESOLVED, that the student Tuition and Fee Schedule (Attachment III) is hereby approved and adopted for fiscal year 2010-2011.

*********

RESOLUTION NO. 2010.23    APPROVING THE BUDGET FOR SUFFOLK COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE FOR FISCAL YEAR 2010-2011

WHEREAS, the provisions of the New York State Education Law and regulations adopted in accordance with such law authorize the Boards of Trustees of New York community colleges, subject to the approval of the State University trustees, to prepare, approve and implement budgets, and 

WHEREAS, Suffolk County Community College has developed its Operating Budget for the 2010-2011 fiscal year, and

WHEREAS, the College is submitting its Operating Budget for the 2010-2011 fiscal year to the Suffolk County Executive’s office by April 16, 2010, as per the existing Memorandum of Understanding, and

WHEREAS, it is recognized that the original statutory requirement of one-third equal support from New York State, Suffolk County and our students has not been carried out leaving the students to bear over 45% of the funding burden, and

WHEREAS, the Governor’s Executive Budget proposes a reduction in State base aid per full-time equivalent (FTE) student to the amount of $2,260 per FTE student, and

WHEREAS, the College has experienced historic enrollment gains this year and anticipates additional growth in 2010-2011, and
WHEREAS, the College Board of Trustees requests a 4% increase in County support to insure that the College can continue to meet the needs resulting from record enrollment, and

WHEREAS, the 2010-2011 budget includes necessary amounts for meeting the operational needs of the College, and includes sufficient amounts for collective bargaining agreements, and

WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees believes that, as a result of the proposed reduction in State aid per FTE student and even with the proposed increase in County support, it is necessary to increase tuition to balance the budget, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees hereby approves an Operating Budget for fiscal year 2010-2011 in the amount of $186,862,868 for operations and $2,501,050 for grants, and be it further

RESOLVED, that tuition charges will increase by $200 per year for full-time resident students and by $9 per credit for part-time resident students, and be it further

RESOLVED, that fees as provided in Resolution No. 2010.22 be included.

Total Appropriations:

$189,363,918




Operating Appropriations:
$186,862,868




Grant Appropriations:

$2,501,050

*********

RESOLUTION NO. 2010.24  APPROVING A NEW TUITION REFUND POLICY FOR CERTAIN NON-CREDIT COURSES

WHEREAS, the provisions of the New York State Education Law and its implementing regulations promulgated by the State University of New York govern the refund of student tuition and fees, and

WHEREAS, those regulations permit community colleges to similarly prorate the tuition liability schedule for lengths of term other than those included in the regulations, and

WHEREAS, the College offers many non-credit courses, some lasting only a session or two, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees hereby approves the following schedule for tuition refunds for non-credit courses of less than a semester, other than English as a Second Language (ESL) courses, effective with the start of the Fall 2010 semester:


Before the first class meeting of the term:

100% tuition refund


Before the second class meeting of the term:

50% tuition refund


No refunds thereafter
*********

RESOLUTION NO. 2010.25  AUTHORIZING AN AMENDMENT TO THE SPONSOR SERVICE AGREEMENT WITH THE COUNTY OF SUFFOLK

WHEREAS, the County of Suffolk and Suffolk County Community College (“the College”) entered into a Sponsor Service Agreement last dated April 21, 2009 for the provision of certain services by the County to the College for its maintenance and operation, and 

WHEREAS, pursuant to the Sponsor Service Agreement, the Office of the Suffolk County Comptroller agreed to provide payroll services to the College for its employees (unionized and non-unionized), at current costs, up to December 31, 2009, unless otherwise amended, and

WHEREAS, the College has requested that the Comptroller’s Office continue to provide payroll services for certain of the College’s employees, and the Comptroller has agreed, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the Chair of the Board of Trustees, the College President and the College General Counsel are authorized to enter into an Amendment to the Sponsor Service Agreement for the provision of payroll services for the College’s hourly employees, including but not limited to white-collar and blue-collar bargaining unit members of the Association of Municipal Employees (AME), college aides, and student aides, for the period December 28, 2009 through December 31, 2010, at a cost not to exceed $160,000.00 (Attachment IV).
*********

RESOLUTION NO. 2010.26  ABOLISHING AND CREATING TITLES

WHEREAS, the Vice President for Institutional Advancement recommends abolishing and creating the following titles and the President concurs, and

WHEREAS, the changes are needed to align the College’s structure, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the titles listed below be abolished effective April 15, 2010, 

Titles to be Abolished




Spec#
   
BU    


Assistant to the Vice President for 



9192

Exempt

  Institutional Advancement

Director of Marketing





9169

Exempt

RESOLVED, that the titles listed below be created effective April 15, 2010, with the qualifications, duties and responsibilities as described in the position descriptions,

Titles to be Created




Spec#
    
BU    

Category

Executive Director of the



9192

Exempt
       H

  Suffolk Community College Foundation

Director of Major Gifts and Planned Giving

9169

Exempt
       H

Director of Development



9124

Exempt
       H

Assistant to the President



9089

Exempt
       L

and be it further

RESOLVED, that the titles and position descriptions be submitted to the Chancellor of the State University of New York for approval in the professional service.

Attachment V:  
Position Description for Executive Director of the Suffolk Community 




College Foundation 



Attachment VI:  
Position Description for Director of Major Gifts and Planned Giving


Attachment VII:          Position Description for Director of Development

Attachment VIII:        Position Description for Assistant to the President
*********

RESOLUTION NO. 2010.28    AMENDING RESOLUTION NO. 2009.88    ADOPTING A SALARY AND BENEFIT PLAN FOR EXEMPT EMPLOYEES

WHEREAS, at its November 12, 2009 meeting, the Board of Trustees adopted a Salary and Benefit Plan for Exempt Employees (Resolution No. 2009.88), and

WHEREAS, it is necessary to amend the Salary Schedule to include an additional Category L for the Assistant to the President, and

WHEREAS, sufficient funds exist in the budget to implement the amendment, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees hereby amends the Salary Schedule of the Exempt Salary and Benefit Plan to add a Category L for the Assistant to the President, with the following steps, to take effect immediately:


1
   2            3            4             5              6               7              8             9          10

L       65490     67782    70154    72609    75150      77780       80502       83320    86236    89254


* * * * * * * * * *
A motion to table Resolution No. 2010.27 was seconded and approved unanimously.
TABLED

RESOLUTION NO. 2010.27    APPROVING A SALARY INCREASE AND CONTRACT EXTENSION FOR THE COLLEGE INTERIM PRESIDENT/EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT

WHEREAS, the contract between the Board of Trustees and Mr. Gatta provides for an annual evaluation and salary review to establish an annual salary effective February 20, 2010, and

WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees has conducted the annual evaluation and salary review and has determined that Mr. Gatta’s salary should be increased, and 

WHEREAS, the contract also provides for its renewal or extension upon the mutual consent between Mr. Gatta and the Trustees, and 

WHEREAS, Mr. Gatta and the Trustees have agreed to a one-year extension of his contract, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that Mr. Gatta’s annual salary, commencing February 20, 2010, be set at $204,620.00, and be it further

RESOLVED, that the Chair of the Board of Trustees is authorized to enter into a one-year extension of Mr. Gatta’s contract subject to terms that are satisfactory to both parties.

* * * * * * * * * *
Chairman Mattace congratulated Student Trustee Chigozie Onyinanya on his Chancellor’s Award for Student Excellence.  
* * * * * * * * *

Student Trustee Onyinanya personally thanked Chairman Mattace for attending the Student Chancellor’s Award ceremony and further expressed his appreciation for the outstanding experience of serving on the SCCC Board.  He mentioned that he will be attending the SUNY Assembly Conference and will be a voting delegate.  Trustee Onyinanya further mentioned that he plans to bring the Student Trustee Elect to next month’s Board meeting.

President McKay noted that Student Trustee Onyinanya is being considered at some ivy league schools and several colleges and universities because of his hard work, and that he will make SCCC proud. 

Chairman Mattace welcomed Trustees Irizarry and McMahon to the Board.
* * * * * * * * * *
The meeting of the Board of Trustees was adjourned at 11:20 a.m.  The next Board of Trustees meeting is May 20, 2010 at 9 a.m. at the Eastern Campus.
* * * * * * * * * *
Respectfully submitted,

George Kane
 


Secretary
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